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MINUTES


DECEMBER 19, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Conway, Barnes, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold, City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Bologoff proposed moving “New Business” before “Old Business.”

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Ken Galbraith, Brisbane resident, said that in the process of applying for a variance to remodel his home, he learned of the City’s requirement to widen Alvarado Street.  He requested an opportunity to open this topic for discussion on a future City Council agenda.

City Manager Holstine said Mr. Galbraith’s project was approved in July by the Council with the widening requirement.  He offered to provide Councilmembers with a report on the application, and then Council can decide whether it should be revisited.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

Mr. Holstine said the staff will notify Mr. Galbraith of the Council’s decision.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1275 - $ 1,888,183.15

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Payment Register No. 1275.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR


A.
Authorize the purchase of computer workstations and flat panel monitors from Compu 11 as replacements to existing outdated equipment


B.
Authorize the Mayor to execute an Underground Utility District Agreement and a Landscape Maintenance Agreement with Peninsula Habitat for Humanity, Inc., owner; regarding 20-38 Plumas Street; APN 007-223-020 & -030


C.
Authorize the Mayor to execute a Declaration of Restrictions limiting total floor area and a Landscape Maintenance Agreement with Eric T.H. Teo & Esther Teo, owners, regarding 524 Sierra Point Road; APN 007-441-140


D.
Approve Security Agreement and Promissory Note with Fireblast 751 and authorize the Mayor to execute the agreement on behalf of the City


E.
Ratification of the purchase of three parcels in the Brisbane Acres

1. Consider approval of Resolution No. 2005-62 ratifying and approving the agreement for purchase of real property identified as Assessor’s Parcel Numbers 007-543-010, 007-543-020, 007-543-030 and 007-543-040 and authorizing execution of closing documents on behalf of the City

2. Consider approval of Resolution No. 2005-67 ratifying and approving the agreement for purchase of real property identified as Assessor’s Parcel Number 007-530-010 and authorizing execution of closing documents on behalf of the City

3. Consider approval of Resolution No. 2005-68 ratifying and approving the agreement for purchase of real property identified as Assessor’s Parcel Number 007-530-020 and authorizing execution of closing documents on behalf of the City

4. Consider approval of Resolution No. 2005-69 ratifying and approving the agreement for purchase of real property identified as Assessor’s Parcel Number 007-530-030 and authorizing execution of closing documents on behalf of the City

5. Consider approval of a supplemental appropriation in the amount of $555,150 from the Open Space Fund

F. Adopt Resolution No. 2005-66 amending Rule 7 of the Personnel Rules to allow a waiver of publication to be made by the Personnel Officer


G.
Adopt Resolution No. 2005-70 approving a non-exclusive Cable Franchise Agreement with Comcast of California IX, Inc. and the accompanying side letter agreement


H.
Authorize the Mayor to execute an agreement with the City/County Association of Governments of San Mateo County for the City of Brisbane to provide Program Manager Services for the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Stormwater Pollution Prevention Program


I.
Approve cancellation of first City Council meeting of January

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Conway commended Assistant to the City Manager Smith for his work on the Open Space Acquisition and City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault for his efforts on the NPDES program.  CM Richardson added that Brisbane is the only city in San Mateo County with staff qualified to undertake this responsibility.  She expressed her appreciation to the staff.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider request from Cow Palace for the temporary use of the property owned by Universal Paragon Corporation located at the east end of Geneva Avenue for the parking of trailers for the Grand National Rodeo from April 3 through April 16, 2006

CM Richardson noted this request has been coming to the City Council for years, and each year the Cow Palace management promises to look for a better solution. 

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the request.  

CM Conway expressed support for the request, noting the Grand National Rodeo is a major cultural event.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider proposed improvements along Sierra Point Canyon and provide direction to staff

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted a resident of 611 Humboldt Road who uses the 15-foot-wide setback south of Sierra Point Canyon to access his property has requested permission to make certain improvements to road access and sewer lines.  He drew attention to the proposed conditions, including clearing trees and vegetation, keeping the area unobstructed, and allowing public use of the existing private stairway between Humboldt Road and Sierra Point.

CM Conway said he was pleased the property owner had offered to pay for installation of cobblestone pavers instead of asphalt.  He recommended adding a condition to keep debris from the project from going into the canyon.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the improvements as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider overview from Project for Public Places of the workshops conducted in September and discuss next steps

Community Development Director Prince noted that as part of the public input process on the General Plan, the City Council authorized staff to arrange for Project for Public Places, a nonprofit consulting firm, to lead community workshops in “placemaking,” or making their public places welcoming, attractive, and useful for the community.  The workshops helped identify features that work well for public spaces.

Mr. Prince invited Cynthia Nikitin and Meg Walker, Project for Public Spaces (PPS), to make their presentation.

Ms. Nikitin reviewed key findings from the place evaluation workshops held in Brisbane last September.  She said PPS asked people in the community to identify ten great destination places in Brisbane, and to identify ten great features, and ten great things to do there.  Ms. Nikitin noted the sites were then evaluated according to their uses and activities, levels of comfort and image, access and linkages to other key destinations, and sociability.  She said the specific sites in Brisbane were Visitacion and Klamath, Visitacion and Old County Road, the Community Park, Bayshore Boulevard, Brisbane Village Shopping Center, and Sierra Point.

Ms. Nikitin presented findings on the first four areas.  She added that she would have more information on Sierra Point at a future meeting.

Ms. Nikitin said PPS views Visitacion Avenue as the heart of Brisbane, or the community’s living room, the real center of town.  She noted there are wonderful views from the center of town, but the overall street presence is weak.  She observed there are missing sidewalks and crosswalks, a major righthand turn, making the intersection difficult for pedestrians to navigate.  On the other hand, Ms. Nikitin indicated there could be outdoor cafes and seating that might improve the public spaces downtown.

For the intersection of Klamath and Visitacion, Ms. Nikitin suggested reconfiguring parking to free up more space for outdoor seating.  She noted closing the righthand turn would make the intersection easier for pedestrians.  She recommended highly visible bulb-outs and brick crosswalks at all the intersections along Visitacion.  Ms. Nikitin proposed opening the back entrance of the Library/Community Center and programming events in that space.  She noted people talked about using the church for community events and adding seating in front of the mural at the market so people can eat deli sandwiches.  She added that downtown Brisbane should be a place where people “walk” their cars, where pedestrians and vehicles can mix, and where traffic moves slowly.  Ms. Nikitin showed some drawings depicting what these features would look like.  

Ms. Nikitin said the Community Park and the entrance to town is an important hub for Brisbane, but the area is currently designed for cars, not for people.  She recommended installing some traffic-calming elements to slow vehicle traffic.  Ms. Nikitin observed that Brisbane’s post office looks very suburban, not a good design for a main street in a small town.  She suggested that Brisbane consider narrowing Old County to improve traffic flow and pedestrian access.  She proposed reconfiguring the entire five-way intersection and turning it into a roundabout.  She noted putting post office parking behind the building or on the street could open a front plaza with outdoor seating, a newsstand, and a café.  Ms. Nikitin advised that angled parking on the street in front of the post office would also help slow down traffic on Old County Road.

Ms. Nikitin talked about the ground-floor uses around the intersection.  She recommended working with the One San Bruno developer to encourage active uses along that streetscape.  She presented a conceptual rendering, and she pointed out the increased space in front of the senior center and teen center, the new public plaza in front of the post office, landscaped median, and crosswalks.

Looking at the Community Park specifically, Ms. Nikitin said PPS concluded the space could be used for more events that work for the community.  She noted the park currently has a couple of dead spots; she observed that the design is a bit too formal, creating an atmosphere that lacks a sense of vitality and play.  Ms. Nikitin reported that people in the community felt the park needs more intimate places and shelters from the wind.  She pointed out the northern edge of the park is somewhat barren and dead, and the fast traffic on the street discourages people from using that area.  She suggested adding a landscaped buffer along that side.

Ms. Nikitin observed that there are no crosswalks between the skatepark and the Community Park.  She recommended thinking about ways of joining the edges of public spaces in town so people can travel safely from one to another. 

In terms of great destinations within the park, Ms. Nikitin said, PPS wants to encourage Brisbane to create synergy and improve access.  She recommended a hard space area for games and flexible activities, a green multi-purpose space, a temporary skating rink, a farmers market, a flexible grassy areas for performances and community gatherings.  She noted another possibility might be to bring in portable equipment for performances.  

Ms. Nikitin advocated creating synergy in the park by grouping amenities together, such as movable seating, game tables, food vending, a kiosk, a coffee cart, heat lamps, and shade.  She noted people talked about adding a water play area near the existing playground.  She suggested programming classes in the park, partnering with seniors and teens, and installing better informational signs and trail maps.

For the skatepark, Ms. Nikitin noted, PPS recommends landscaping, replacing the fence, programming teen activities, such as a teen night or a teen market, adding a concession for renting skateboards, and building a basketball court next to the skatepark.  She observed that the current place may not be the best location for the skatepark, and she encouraged Brisbane to think about all these options.

Ms. Nikitin suggested moving the bus stop back and creating more of a plaza, improving access for pedestrians and cyclist, installing sidewalk around the perimeter, adding landscaping, and installing a mid-block crosswalk and a temporary median.  She presented an overall concept plan depicting these ideas.

Ms. Nikitin said PPS looked at Brisbane Shopping Village and Bayshore together.  She described this area as the gateway to Brisbane, and noted this important entrance to town should have better signage, sidewalks, access for pedestrians and cyclists, and better connections.  She recommended reducing the road width to narrow the street from five lanes and a turn to two lanes in each direction, introducing bulb-outs and other traffic-calming devices, planted medians,  brick crosswalks, sidewalks on both sides of Bayshore, and lengthening traffic signal timing to give pedestrians a longer time to cross the street.

Ms. Nikitin recommended getting trucks out of central Brisbane by creating direct access from 101 to the Baylands and Crocker Park.  She said the only trucks in the downtown area should be those making local deliveries.

Ms. Nikitin said narrowing roads and reducing traffic lanes produces more public space for people and amenities.  She showed a drawing of a mini-plaza at the southeast corner of the intersection, an improved bus stop area, and better signage.  

Ms. Nikitin recommended redesigning Brisbane Shopping Village to serve as a better entrance to town.  She suggested moving the bank building closer to the corner, and using space in the parking lot for additional stores and retail businesses.  She noted shops should face outward, with parking behind rather than in front.  She advocated relocating, covering, and sharing parking areas.  Ms. Nikitin recommended removing fences and establishing better crosswalks.

Ms. Nikitin said the kinds of retail uses people in the community most want include a flower shop, a jeweler, a coffee shop/deli, gift store, and pharmacy.  She observed that these uses would serve both residents and employees of Crocker Park businesses.  Ms. Nikitin suggested providing a noontime shuttle between central Brisbane and Crocker Park to facilitate access to local restaurants for lunch.

Ms. Nikitin noted other desirable features would be a landscaped median, adding sidewalks and bike paths, and closing the free righthand turns.  She recommended thinking of the street as a “scene” that links and ties central Brisbane to the Baylands and Sierra Point.  She added that Brisbane’s current design is more of a barrier than a link.

Ms. Nikitin presented some overall concept sketches, showing changes to the park, new uses in the shopping center, a charter high school, and moving more civic uses to the area near the park.  She invited Ms. Walker to discuss the concepts in more detail.

Ms. Walker said the sketch on Page 36 is a design proposed by a Brisbane resident.  She noted key features include enlarging the Community Park and moving civic uses around the park to create a civic square, and adding a charter high school.  She showed how truck traffic could be rerouted to minimize congestion in central Brisbane.  Ms. Walker noted Concept Sketch B keeps the Community Park area the same, but adds a new street between Bayshore and Old County Road.

Ms. Walker advised that Brisbane could make the Community Park area more of a shopping district or more of a town center linked to the main street.  She talked about potential public-private partnerships and ways of involving the community in the planning process.

Ms. Walker invited questions and comments from Councilmembers and members of the public.

CM Conway said he had a number of comments.  Referring to Page 20, he noted the intersection Mendocino and Solano could also serve as a trailhead.  Instead of planting more street trees, CM Conway noted it might be better to plant evergreens that are easy to maintain and look good year-round.

CM Conway expressed support for the idea of creating a Visitacion Avenue business owners association; he suggested establishing a Council subcommittee on this topic.  He recommended providing a lunchtime shuttle, and he asked the staff to follow up on that possibility as soon as possible and to use the Peninsula Congestion Relief Alliance.
CM Conway said he liked the idea about windmills, described at the bottom of Page 23.  Referring to the long-term recommendations on Page 24, he encouraged the City to explore the possibility of purchasing the warehouse next to the State Teachers Retirement System property.

With respect to short-term physical improvements and the recommendation to narrow road widths, CM Conway said about 80 percent of Brisbane’s emergency calls involve medical emergencies, and fire trucks are the typical response vehicle.  He expressed opposition to making the lanes too narrow for an effective emergency response.

CM Conway suggested involving the kids who use the skatepark in planning what should be done to establish paths and connections in that area.  He noted this might be a good topic for the Police Department and the Traffic Advisory Committee to consider.

Referring to native plant garden identified as programmatic improvement on Page 28, CM Conway observed that there is currently a native plant nursery proposed for the property near the fire house. 

CM Conway noted the bus stop pictured on Page 33 as being on Bayshore Boulevard is actually on Old County Road.

CM Conway recommended that the staff review the Sierra Point section in conjunction with the development agreement currently under consideration.

CM Conway drew attention to the description of the proposed trailhead on Page 48.  He expressed his opinion that Quarry Road would be a better trailhead site.

CM Conway recommended that the City pursue the possibility of purchasing the warehouse property from the State Teachers Retirement System.

CM Richardson commented that she enjoyed the placemaking workshops in September and thought they resulted in some very good ideas.  She expressed support for reconfiguring the Brisbane Village Shopping Center, buying the warehouse property, and providing a lunchtime shuttle for Crocker Park employees.  CM Richardson added that she views the PPS report as a good blueprint for making some beneficial improvements.  

CM Barnes said he considered the workshops a huge success because they got people in the community thinking about what can be done to improve Brisbane.

CM Barnes noted the top of Page 21 mentions “rent stabilization,” and he asked if that meant rent control.  Ms. Nikitin explained that people expressed an interest in locking in rental rates for existing long-term merchant tenants.

CM Barnes reported that the Council’s Economic Development Subcommittee has been working to get shuttles serving South San Francisco to extend service to downtown Brisbane.

CM Barnes said a childcare provided in Brisbane suggested installing a crosswalk on Plumas, because many children walk along that south side the Community Park, and he recommended pursuing this as a short-term improvement.

Referring to the last item on Page 26, CM Barnes noted the City is currently reviewing a ground-floor retail proposal for the One San Bruno site.  He asked what kind of retail is being proposed.  Mr. Prince said the proposal calls for about 3,800 square feet of retail space, but the specific occupants have not been determined.  Ms. Nikitin recommended a use that spills out onto the sidewalk at that location. 

Ms. Walker added that the glass areas of the storefronts should be as large as possible so pedestrians can see inside.  She also recommended active window displays.

CM Barnes questioned the Page 42 recommendation to fence the Community Park as a short-term improvement.  Ms. Nikitin explained that people expressed concern about protecting children who play there, and safety would be the primary purpose of the fence.

CM Barnes noted Page 33 indicates employees at Brisbane Shopping Village park in the shop-and-ride lot, and he asked if there were any capacity issues.  City Manager Holstine responded that he was not aware of any problems or complaints.

CM Barnes drew attention to the last bulleted item on Page 35, noting the City had a proposal from a hot dog vendor earlier this year.

Referring to Concept Sketches A and B, depicting a new town center, CM Barnes cautioned that previous discussions about uses of the area around the park led to considerable disagreement.

CM Waldo expressed support for exploring the idea of a lunch shuttle.  He recommended putting a couple chess tables in the park.  He suggested that the City contact the bank about acquiring the vacant dirt lot.

Mayor Bologoff said he enjoyed his participation in the placemaking process.  He acknowledged that some of the ideas will take time and money to develop, but noted the report provides a good resource for long-term improvement plans.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Ms. Nikitin and Ms. Walker for their presentation.  He invited commented from audience members.

Anja Miller commented that the gazebo location was determined after extensive consideration, and she recommended keeping it in its current place.  She recalled that there had been discussion about a fountain decorated with artwork by local artists.

Ms. Miller stated that she had the honor of cutting the ribbon for the grand opening of the first bank at Brisbane Shopping Village.  She said the first structure was a trailer, and the existing building was intended to be a temporary structure pending construction of a permanent building.  She recommended that the City encourage Bank of America to move forward with their original plans.

Clifford Lentz said he thought PPS’ placemaking workshops were very helpful.  He suggested using the vacant lot next to the shopping center as a parking garage to keep cars out of the new civic plaza area.

Mr. Lentz noted the new library could be designed for a dual purpose.  He said many people have talked about a learning center at the Quarry, but the center of town might be a better location for that kind of facility.  He expressed support for the idea of a charter high school, and suggested thinking about a dual-use facility that could be used for community events and public meetings. 

Mr. Lentz proposed thinking about a new City Hall building closer to downtown at some point in the future after the Baylands is developed.  He recommended proceeding with the current remodel project in the meantime.

Mr. Lentz commented that his two daughters enjoy the playground at the Community Park, but the area feels cramped, especially when there are parties.  He suggested relocating the playground to a less confined area.  

Mr. Lentz recommended considering reconfiguring Old County Road to connect with San Francisco and provide easy access to the new parking garage.  He pointed out that eliminating the unnecessary existing road could result in a bigger green area around the new high school.

Ron Colonna commented that in light of these long-term ideas, it might be advisable to postpone some of the planning processes already in motion, such as identifying a new site for a library.  He said if a city center is created, a stairway should be added to connect the area with the school.

Mr. Colonna recommended keeping an open mind about removing or relocating the gazebo.  He noted a multi-function facility had been considered before the gazebo was chosen, and perhaps it might be worth considering that kind of feature again.  He suggested thinking about a stage, an outdoor screen, and an overhead canopy.

Mr. Colonna recalled that former Brisbane Mayor Ed Schwenderlauf envisioned both a gazebo and a pond in the park.  He proposed considering a pond as a possible amenity. 

Beth Grossman stated that she enjoyed participating in the workshop and thought the process resulted in a number of exciting ideas.  She expressed concern that the proposed project at the old gas station site might obstruct views of the mountain and hillside.  She asked if there was any possibility of changing the plans at this stage in the process.  Mr. Prince advised that the development had already been approved.

Mr. Prince said that in order to create a central plaza around the park, the area needs a well defined edge to provide a sense of comfort and enclosure for pedestrians.  He expressed his opinion that this project was consistent with the concept of creating a room of public space.  He added that the building will not significantly obstruct views, and it will enhance the entire streetscape.

Ron Davis, owner of 400 Visitacion Avenue, said he was pleased that people were beginning to focus on improvements to downtown Brisbane.  He noted reducing parking will be a major problem for local businesses, and he questioned the need for much more outdoor seating.

Mr. Davis recalled that the site of the existing Community Park had been earmarked earlier for a City Hall, but Mr. Colonna and others in the community advocated a park instead.  He observed that people used to talk about parking nodes, but many cities have been eliminating nodes because they do not seem to be an effective configuration.  He recommended keeping and open mind and consulting with outside experts and people in other communities.

Mr. Davis expressed his opinion that what Brisbane needs most at this point is a gymnasium and multi-purpose room, and he encouraged the City to pursue this possibility more aggressively.  

Mayor Bologoff thanked the PPS representatives for their work.

CM Conway asked about next steps.  Mr. Prince said one purpose of the workshop was to obtain citizen input on the General Plan.  He noted that central Brisbane and Sierra Point are subareas with development potential, and the workshop results will be helpful in updating the General Plan’s land use and circulation elements pertaining to those subareas.

Councilmembers took a brief recess.

B. Glen Park Tank Construction and Seismic Upgrade Project

1. Receive and adopt California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Mitigated Negative Declaration

2. Receive and adopt the Mitigation Monitoring Program

3. Consider approval of the plans and specifications and authorize the publication of Notice Inviting Bids for the Glen Park Tank Construction and Seismic Upgrade Project

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said this project was part of a dual project approved by the City Council in 2004.  He noted the water system master plan demonstrated the need for an additional water tank and seismic upgrades at Glen Park and upgrades to the Lake Street Pump Station, which have been completed.  He recommended that the City Council receive and adopt the Mitigated Negative Declaration, the Mitigation Monitoring Program, and approve the plans and specifications for bid.

CM Conway said he had not seen the water master plan and was not convinced of the need for the additional tank.  He noted Item 5-1 in the mitigation plan talks about archaeological resources, but it does not indicate what will be done if something is found.  Mr. Breault explained that the work would stop immediately pending review by a qualified archaeologist to evaluate the find, and that could delay the project.  He added that about half the site is hard rock, and the other half is undocumented fill, so it is unlikely anything will be found there.

CM Conway observed that the project consists of two parts, building a new tank and seismic upgrades for the existing tank.  He asked what area of Brisbane is served by Pressure Zone 2, the zone in which the tank is located.  Mr. Breault responded that Pressure Zone 2 supplies Humboldt down to about San Benito.  He said pressure zones in Brisbane are based on elevations, and he described the general areas covered by each zone.  

Mr. Breault noted that storage requirements are determined by the system as a whole rather than individual zones, and water can be moved and pumped across zone boundaries.  He talked about the factors used to calculate peak demand and storage needs.

CM Waldo asked about the seismic upgrades.  Mr. Breault said the plans call for metal reinforcements around the water tank, anchoring the tank to its foundation, replacing rigid connections with flexible connections, and replacing pipes, coating, and other items.

CM Conway reviewed the construction drawings and specifications and asked for clarification of certain items.  Mr. Breault answered the questions and explained the piping system, the drilled piers, excavation, welding inspections, and water quality testing procedures in more detail.

CM Conway noted the Notice Inviting Bids refers to a mandatory pre-bid conference.  Mr. Breault said this is a standard provision for City projects of this size.  He added that this project should attract a number of qualified bidders.  CM Conway asked about the timing of the work.  Mr. Breault estimated that the most of the paving work will take place in the spring of 2007.

CM Conway asked if the additional water tank will have an impact on water rates, and Mr. Breault responded that there will be no additional cost to ratepayers.  City Manager Holstine clarified that the cost of this capital project was built into the current rate structure.  He added that some of the money came from bonds and federal funds.

CM Conway asked how much of the project cost can be attributed to building the tank and how much was for seismic retrofits.  Mr. Breault responded that building the new tank is most of the project.

CM Conway stated that he was not totally convinced of the need for a new tank at that location.  He expressed support for the seismic retrofit portion of the work.

Mr. Breault observed that CM Conway was not part of the Council when the water master plan was adopted in 2003.  CM Waldo asked if any of the Councilmembers who took part in that decision had any reservations about this project.

Mayor Bologoff emphasized the need for adequate storage to address Brisbane’s fire flow needs.  He noted Brisbane’s current storage capacity is very inadequate.  He added that he would prefer an even larger tank.

Mr. Breault advised that future water system projects include installation of better connections and pressure valves between zones, and upsizing the water main to the Margaret Tank to improve water pressure.

CM Richardson said she asked a couple outside experts to review the water master plan, and they confirmed its basic findings.

CM Richardson made a motion to approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration, Mitigation Monitoring Program, and plans and specifications as proposed.  The motion was seconded by CM Conway carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Breault for his presentation.

CM Richardson expressed her appreciation to CM Conway for reviewing the plans and specifications so carefully.  She said she learned a great deal from his questions.


C.
Review costs associated with adding a solar domestic hot water system for the Community Pool and provide direction to staff

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault presented two proposals for a solar domestic hot water system for the showers at the Community Pool.  He reviewed the calculations of expected increases in gas costs and estimated payback periods for a five-panel and a seven-panel system.  He emphasized that it is difficult to predict what will happen to gas prices in the coming years.  Mr. Breault noted the proposed solar hot water system provides an environmental benefit and will set a good example for people in the community.

CM Barnes expressed support for a five-panel system but said he had concerns about creating new leaks in the roof.  Mr. Breault said the design of the system will have to be approved by the City’s building official.  He noted the design calls for special connection devices, which have added to the project cost.  He added that precautions will be taken to avoid roof problems, but there is no guarantee.

CM Conway recommended approving the five-panel system because it sets a good example of green building and renewable energy.

Mayor Bologoff asked about the expected life of the system and its annual maintenance costs.  Mr. Breault responded that the panels will probably need to be replaced in 20 to 25 years.  Mayor 

Bologoff observed that the worst-case scenario in Mr. Breault’s chart shows a 38-year payback period.  Mr. Breault advised that some periodic maintenance will be required, but those costs will be minimal.

Anja Miller expressed support for the project.  She noted a five-panel system would probably be sufficient if shower users conserve water too, and she urged the City to promote water conservation.  

Ms. Miller said she understood gas prices are expected to increase 40 percent in this year alone, so the payback period could be very short.   She observed that the Council earlier approved an energy-saving item on the Consent Calendar without any discussion about a payback period.  She recommended approving this item as well.

At 10:35 p.m., CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to extend the meeting to 11:00 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously.

Ron Colonna stated that he read recently that about 15 percent of natural gas prices in the past used to be production costs, but that ratio has increased to about 50 percent now.  He added that experts in the field are predicting major natural gas price hikes in the future.

Mr. Breault stated that he thought a five-panel system would be adequate for the City’s needs.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the five-panel option.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine said he had nothing new to report.

Mayor Bologoff reminded Councilmembers that the January 2 meeting had been canceled, so the next City Council meeting would take place on January 17, 2006.


B.
Public Works Department Monthly Update

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said upcoming activities include striping, traffic loop sensors, and median work for the repaved southbound lanes of Bayshore between Main Street and Guadalupe Parkway, and PG&E will be installing cable and conduit along Guadalupe Parkway.  He added that he was not satisfied with the quality of the paving work done in the new section.

Mr. Breault said the staff will be replacing malfunctioning traffic loop signals at a couple different locations.  He reported that the Tunnel Avenue Bridge project is moving forward, with installation of wick drains and an embankment along one side.  He advised that excavation on the north side revealed evidence of the old landfill, and the City is working with regulatory authorities.

Mr. Breault noted a contractor for Universal Paragon Corporation has been doing some pothole and storm drain repairs along Lagoon Way.  

Mr. Breault said the staff will be clearing and inspecting storm drains throughout town to make sure recent storms caused no problems.  He noted the City is doing unilateral flushing of the water system in central Brisbane.

Mr. Breault reported that City crews will be doing mulching at Sierra Point and the Marina once conditions are drier.  He said site work will start soon for the new Marina restroom, a modular facility.  

CM Barnes asked about dog park maintenance during the winter months.  Mr. Breault said City crews will be reseeding after the rainy season.  He noted the area has been flooded, and dogs have been enjoying chasing the ducks.

Mr. Breault encouraged Brisbane residents to clear blocked storm drains when they notice problems.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
Review Council Subcommittee list and update representatives

Councilmembers reviewed the list of subcommittee and committee appointments and representatives.

CM Conway volunteered to serve on the School/City Subcommittee, the Open Space and Ecology Committee, and the Water, Sewer, Storm Drain Study Subcommittee.

CM Waldo offered to join the School/City Subcommittee, the Finance Subcommittee, and the Baylands Planning Subarea/Train Station Subcommittee.

CM Barnes and CM Richardson indicated they were willing to give up the School/City Subcommittee to let CM Conway and CM Waldo serve.

CM Richardson withdrew from the Open Space Committee.

Mayor Bologoff volunteered to serve as Brisbane’s representative to the Airport Round Table.  CM Richardson said she preferred to continue as the representative for both the Airport Roundtable and C/CAG.  CM Barnes offered to serve as C/CAG alternate.

Mayor Bologoff and CM Richardson volunteered for the Airport Land Use Committee.  CM Conway proposed that Mayor Bologoff serve as representative and CM Richardson as alternate; for the Airport Roundtable, he suggested CM Richardson be the representative and Mayor Bologoff the alternate.  Councilmembers approved these arrangements.

Councilmembers discussed the C/CAG Legislative Committee.  CM Barnes said he thought Lee Panza was one of the founding members of that group.  After some discussion, the Council agreed to delete this committee from the list for now.
CM Conway volunteered to join CM Barnes on the Computers & Technology Subcommittee.  He offered to replace Lee Panza as alternate on the Peninsula Traffic Congestion Relief Alliance.

CM Waldo offered to serve as alternate for the paramedic JPA and for the North County Fire Authority Board.

CM Conway said he would join the Public Information Subcommittee.


C.
Consider setting date for Council Goal Setting Workshop on Sunday, January 15

Councilmembers agreed to hold the goal-setting workshop on January 15, starting at 9:00 a.m.


D.
Set dates for interviews of Commission applicants

Councilmembers decided to interview Commission applicants on Thursday, January 19, and Tuesday, January 24, at 7:30 p.m.


E.
Consider setting dates for public hearings to review proposed Quarry development

After some discussion, the Council identified February 6, February 21, and February 27, 2006 as dates for public hearings on the Quarry development.


F.
Consider setting date for ribbon-cutting ceremony for pool solar panel project

Councilmembers scheduled the ribbon-cutting ceremony for February 4, 2006, at 11:00 a.m.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the City Council adjourned to Closed Session at 11:01 p.m.


A.
Liability Claims, Claimant:  Kay Rossi, pursuant to Government code Section 54956.95

ADJOURNMENT 

At the end of the closed session at 11:15 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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